	



Minutes of Overview and Scrutiny (Resources) Committee

Meeting Date:

Thursday, 19 October 2006 starting at 7.10pm

Present:

Councillor J S Taylor (Chairman)

Councillors:


In attendance: Director of Resources, Corporate Services Manager, Corporate Policy Officer, Personnel Officer, Policy Development Officer.

454

APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence from the meeting were submitted on behalf of Councillors P Ainsworth, A Knox, JS Reese, C Sterry and N C Walsh.

455

MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting held on 17 August 2006 were approved as a correct record with the addition of the following paragraph.

Councillor J S Taylor queried the payment by the Lancashire County Council in relation to Minute 335.  It was agreed by the Director Resources that this matter would be followed up and reported back to the next meeting.  With that amendment to the minutes these were approved as a correct record.

456

GRANTS AND LOANS REVIEW

The Director of Resources referred to the fact that Policy and Finance Committee had requested that this Committee should carry out a review of the way the Council administers its general grants.  A sub group consisting of Councillors J Alcock, A Knox and J S Taylor had met on 6 September to produce a more defined scheme.

Grants to voluntary and other organisations were not shown separately in the budget book but were included with subscriptions to public bodies and promotional activities.  Members of the sub group felt that in future grants should have a separate budget head within the Policy and Finance Committee.

Currently every application was treated on its merit.  This had resulted in grants being awarded ranging from £130 to one grant of over £50,000.  Once a recurring grant had been approved, the organisation did not have to reapply or report back on how that money had been spent.  This raised the issue of whether organisations should apply for a grant on an annual basis.

It was felt that recurring grants over £10,000 could not be given on an annual basis due to the administrative difficulties this would cause the organisation.  No grant was awarded for the following financial year when final estimates were approved in February.  It was therefore proposed that grants should be split into three ranges:

(a)
over £10,000;

(b)
over £1,000 but below £10,000;

(c)
under £1,000.

Organisations requesting grants in excess of £10,000 should apply, including a three year financial plan.  

It was proposed that either a sub group of the Policy and Finance or the Overview and Scrutiny (Resources) Committee should review the applications received and recommend an allocation of grant monies available to Policy and Finance Committee.  The modifications proposed were to limit capital grants to a maximum of £5,000 and delete the 50% limit on revenue grants already deleted on modified application forms.  Members then discussed this report in some detail.

RESOLVED:
That Committee

1.
approve the proposals made by the sub group;  and

2.
report the recommendations to Policy and Finance Committee at its next meeting. 

457
SHARED SERVICE CONTACT CENTRE – E GOVERNMENT PROGRESS REPORT

The Corporate Services Manager gave an update report and reported that since the street scene help line had been installed in February 2006 this had proved a significant additional workload for the Council that had been accommodated by the call centre.  Following extensive consultations it had been decided that the best approach was to begin by integrating the switchboard function into the call centre and, thereafter, to adopt a “wider and shallow” approach to service migration into the contact centre.

The other service that had been successfully transferred into the contact centre to date was the related waste management function for special bulky household collection items.  

Statistics were provided showing that the call centre had answered in excess of 26,000 calls since it inception and work was currently ongoing to identify additional services for adopting into the centre.  Service Managers had been asked to identify aspects of their service that were capable of being carried out and delivered.  

From the partnership prospective the most significant development had been the recent decision to change the CRM system.  After many months of problems trying unsuccessfully to implement the Onyx ‘One Serve’ system resulting in the project over running by more than a year, the partnership had decided in early September to re-evaluate the capabilities of Onyx against an alternative product – Northgate Information Systems “Front Office”.  A final decision on this is expected to be made in November.  

In relation to progress on eGovernment issues, one of the major outstanding areas of work was developing a community portal that would allow local organisations and community groups to create and maintain their own information on line.  This was known as the Lancashire portal or ‘Lancashire Hotspot’.  Ribble Valley, together with eight other Lancashire District Councils, Lancashire Fire and Rescue and Lancashire County Council had joined together to develop a portal in 2004 and had entered into an Agreement with Nesco to deliver the project.  The project had begun to encounter difficulties in 2005 and is now found to be insufficiently developed to allow roll out to the community.  The future of the project is to be discussed by Lancashire Chief Executives.

RESOLVED:
That Committee

1.
note the progress achieve and future plans in respect of the eGovernment agenda and establish a call centre;  and

2.
note the future plans for further development of the contact centre and outstanding eGovernment initiatives over the coming months.

458

MANAGING ABSENCE

The Personnel Officer informed Members of progress made following a review of the systems in place to manage absence across the Authority and of measures which may be taken in the future.  

She reminded Members that in April 2003, Overview and Scrutiny (Resources) Committee had placed the issue of sickness absence on the Committee work programme for 2004/05 and various meetings were held to discuss the issue, consider the systems in place and identify potential areas for improvement.

By coincidence, following discussions on the issue of sickness absence at previous meetings of Personnel Committee, the new sickness absence monitoring scheme was implemented in November 2004.  This scheme was based on the Bradford formula which measured an employee’s irregularity of attendance and calculated a point score.  Whilst the scheme had experienced some initial teething problems, the early analysis indicated that the scheme did have an impact on levels of sickness across the Authority and this continued to be the case.  Due to restructure which had taken place within the Authority during 2005 it was not possible to compare departmental absence rates on year to year basis but an overall analysis of absence continued to show improvement.  Members asked a number of questions in relation to this matter and the Chairman expressed his pleasure at the way that sickness absence had improved over the last two years.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

459
RIBBLE VALLEY CRIME AND DISORDER REDUCTION PARTNERSHIP – SIX MONTHLY REVIEW 

The Policy Development Officer informed Members of the work carried out by the Ribble Valley CDRP during the period 1 April to 30 September 2006.  

He reported on the membership of the Partnership, its current funding and he highlighted a number of key initiatives which were currently ongoing.  He also expressed his concerns about how future CDRP funding would be awarded and commented on various issues, particularly the Alcohol Awareness Campaign and Longridge CCTV.  Members then asked a number of key questions in relation to alcohol free zones and CCTV in Longridge which the Policy Development Officer answered.  

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

460

IMPROVEMENT PLAN – UPDATE ON PROGRESS

The Corporate Policy Officer presented her report which detailed the Council’s performance against the Council’s agreed Improvement Plan.  The information in this report was presented by exception reporting all the actions which currently had the following status:

· Status Assigned – the action has been assigned to a responsible officer and had not been completed but the deadline had not yet been met.

· Status Overdue – the due date for the completion of the action had not yet been met (in some cases this was because the action was ongoing).

Committee then discussed the report in some detail and the Corporate Policy Officer answered Members questions where appropriate.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.  


The meeting closed at 8.10pm.

If you have any queries on these minutes please contact Bill Alker extension 4412.




J E Alcock


D M Bailey


C Bartrop


D A Berryman


M Fielding
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